FINANCIAL TOWN MEETING
June 3, 2013
Call to Order

Moderator John Murphy called the Annual Financial Town Meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. in the Lawn Avenue School Gymnasium, 55 Lawn Avenue, Jamestown, and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  
Town Council members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President
Mary E. Meagher, Vice President
Thomas P. Tighe
Eugene B. Mihaly
Blake A. Dickinson
Also in attendance:
John A. Murphy, Town Moderator

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Christina D. Collins, Finance Director

James R. Bryer, Jr., Fire Chief

Donna J. Fogarty, Library Director

Kenneth S. Gray, Tax Assessor
Edward A. Mello, Police Chief

Fred F. Pease, Town Sergeant

William J. Piva, Recreation Director

Howard F. Tighe, Deputy Fire Chief

Wyatt A. Brochu, Town Solicitor

David R. Petrarca, Jr., Assistant Town Solicitor 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

School Committee members present:

Catherine L. Kaiser, Chair
Julia T. Conlon
Bruce J. Whitehouse

School Committee members absent:

Sarah R. Baines

Also in attendance:

Marcia A. Lukon, Superintendent

Jane Littlefield, Director of Finance
Lewis W. Kitts, Director of Buildings and Grounds
Carole Melucci, Melrose School Principal

Budget Process, Meeting Procedures and Voting Overview 
Town Moderator Murphy noted building exits in case of an emergency evacuation. He thanked staff members and volunteers who set up the facility for tonight’s FTM and keep us safe. Explanation of the Financial Town Meeting format, which operates under State law, followed. Moderator Murphy stated Town Council President Kristine Trocki will explain the budget for general Town services. School Committee Chair Cathy Kaiser will explain the School Department part of the budget. We will then have motions to adopt the Town part of the budget and the School Department part of the budget. Once that motion is seconded, we can proceed to vote on the motion or any discussion pertaining to the motion. Discussion is limited to three minutes per voter. Those wishing to speak were instructed to use the microphone and identify themselves, including street address, avoiding what may have been presented in previous voter comments. 
Speaking at the FTM
Moderator Murphy stated discussion and voting is limited to registered voters (those who received white cards). However, a department spokesperson who is not a voter may answer a question directed to them by the Moderator. Our Town Charter requires that any proposal to amend the Council’s recommended budget by $10,000 or more be filed in writing 20 days in advance of this meeting. We have received no such filings, so there can be no such motions to amend the budget.  
Voting on Motions
Moderator Murphy explained that voting on motions is as follows: the first alternative is to have a voice vote. Voters in favor of a motion are called upon to speak (not yell) “yes.” The Moderator will then call for the voters opposed to that motion to speak (not yell) “no.” If there is no clear majority voice vote, there will be a call for raising hands or a standing vote. The Board of Canvassers will assist with the counting of these votes. Voters were requested not to move about the room while hand or standing counts are being taken. If a voter requests, and twenty per cent of the registered voters present at this meeting support that request, we will have a paper ballot, a somewhat cumbersome and time-consuming procedure. 
Canvassers Count of Voters Present

The Board of Canvassers advised the Moderator 97 voters were present. Moderator Murphy noted the 20% of voters present will be determined when there is a final count.    
Town Council President Kristine Trocki
Moderator Murphy introduced President Trocki, who thanked Moderator Murphy and addressed the assembled voters: 
“I welcome all of you to tonight’s Financial Town Meeting. The Council, School Committee, and I thank you for taking the time out on this rainy night to participate in this important annual event. This is truly democracy at its ﬁnest. 
Though I know most of you may be familiar with the overall process, I would like to describe how the Council, and the School Committee, arrived at the Budget for the Fiscal Year 2013-14. In January, each of the Department Heads submitted their Budget requests to the Town Administrator. The Administrator then reviewed the requests and developed priorities; balancing the Town’s needs with the cost to the taxpayer. Likewise, Cathy Kaiser, Chair of the School Committee, was doing the same for the School Department. At the beginning of March, the Town Administrator presented his Budget to us. The Town Council held four separate public workshops to review both the Town Budget and the School Budget, and we discussed the same during other open sessions as well. 
There were additions and deletions to both Budgets. I will let Cathy describe the School Committee’s decisions, but on the Town side, we increased the Capital Improvement Budget, for this one year, by three-hundred and nineteen-thousand, three-hundred and seventy-six dollars ($319,376.00). 

We did this to fund items that the Town previously either restricted, or had done without, during this economic downturn. We believe it would not be prudent in terms of public use and public safety to ignore these issues or items any longer. These Capital Improvements include such things as road improvements, ﬁre equipment, improvements to the Recreation Center, including repairing the roof and replacing generators that no longer work. They are described on page 10 of your Budget Handout. Additional money was also added to this Budget to pay for increases in fuel costs, salaries and insurance premiums.  

This has been a difficult year for our Country, our State and our Island. The events in Newtown, Connecticut at Sandy Hook Elementary School broke all of our hearts. This tragedy particularly resonates with small towns, such as ours. We just can’t wrap our mind around the thought of such a horror occurring so close to home. On a lesser scale, Hurricane Sandy and Winter Storm Nemo made life tough for many. But the hard work, steadfast effort, and the commitment of our Town employees, particularly the Public Works Department and the Police Department, made it both easier and safer for our island community. This Budget reflects that commitment; this Budget reflects the community’s priorities. And we have a very dedicated group of Department Heads to thank for that, as well as our Town Administrator, Bruce Keiser. 
As you know, Bruce is retiring in a few months. After nearly 40 years of public service, he has managed this Town well and we are in VERY good financial shape. The tax levy has grown at a rate of 2.0% or less in each of the last four (4) fiscal years, despite the loss of over seven-hundred thousand dollars ($700,000.00) in State Aid. The Town’s 2012 Property Tax Rate ranked 4th lowest in the State and the Nominal Car Tax was the 3rd lowest. In the 7 years that Bruce has served us, we finished the renovations to the Town Hall, built a new water treatment plant, and made noticeable improvements to roads and facilities...and lest we forget...built a gorgeous Highway Barn. Bruce we thank you and we will miss you! [Applause]  
One more thing Bruce has done is put us on sound footing for Today and in the Future. Jamestown has a healthy Reserve Fund. In fact, it is 10% more than the amount recommended by our auditors to have as a Rainy Day Fund. Because of that, this year we were able to dip into the Reserve to ensure that the Budget did not call for a tax increase.   
I would also like to acknowledge the extreme efforts that the School Committee and School Staff made to reduce their costs and produce additional savings, which Cathy will describe in greater detail. Because of the School Committee’s efforts, and because of the property revaluation, if this Budget is approved, the tax rate will decrease by 60 cents, from nine dollars and thirty-ﬁve cents ($9.35) per $1,000 to eight dollars and seventy-ﬁve cents ($8.75). What this means is that many Jamestown tax payers will see NO increase in their tax bill, HALF of Jamestown taxpayers will actually pay LESS this year in taxes than they did last year! 
The recommended Annual Town Budget for Fiscal Year 2013-14 is nine million seven hundred and twenty-nine thousand and eighty dollars ($9,729,080.00). The recommended Jamestown School Department Budget is eleven million, nine-hundred eighty-eight thousand, ﬁve hundred and two dollars ($11,988,502.00). For a total recommended Town and School Budget of twenty-one million, seven hundred and seventeen thousand, ﬁve hundred eighty-two dollars ($21,717,582.00). 

On behalf of the Town Council, I respectfully request your support for the Fiscally Responsible Financial Plan that is brought before you tonight! Thank you very much.” [Applause]
Moderator Murphy thanked President Trocki. 

School Committee Chair Cathy Kaiser 
Moderator Murphy introduced Chairwoman Kaiser, who thanked Moderator Murphy and addressed the assembled voters:

“In the past several months, wherever I go on the island – McQuade’s, the post office, the bank -- I tend to be asked the same question:  What’s up with the schools? 
What’s up with the schools?  Not the budget.  The proposed town contribution to the FY 2014 school budget is 2.78% lower than last year’s budget, due in part to a reduction in the number of out-of-district tuitions.  This is our fifth year of employing zero-based budgeting– the process of building the budget up from zero instead of the traditional mode of making incremental increases to the previous year’s budget.  The process is time- and labor-intensive, requiring each budgetary need to be evaluated and justified.  The result is a budget that responds to the needs of our students and our taxpayers.

So, what’s up with the schools?  Test scores.  Improved test scores are one measure of the return on our community’s investment in education.  However, test scores do not measure intrinsic values such as creativity, curiosity, enthusiasm, resourcefulness, resilience, reliability, self-discipline or civic-mindedness.  This year, the school committee has enjoyed a series of student presentations at our meetings, and we have had the pleasure of seeing first-hand how Jamestown students embody these values.  At this Thursday’s meeting, we look forward to observing fifth graders model a Socratic seminar.  Join us at 7 p.m. or catch it on the Record.
So, what’s up with the schools?  It’s time to acknowledge the elephant in the room (and it’s not our Republican over here). In January, our teachers union voiced serious concerns about the leadership of our superintendent.  In the ensuing months, the school committee investigated these concerns. We found that many issues stemmed from a general misperception of Dr. Lukon’s role as a part-time, district-level superintendent.  Since January, we have worked together to clearly delineate the roles and responsibilities of all members of our leadership team and have taken concrete steps to improve communication.  We believe that this added clarity will allow our school community to move forward, working together for the mutual benefit of all members, with the end goal always being the success of our students.

We thank you, the voters, for your continued support of the schools, and we join the Town Council tonight in asking you to pass the budget before you. Thank you.” [Applause]
Moderator Murphy thanked Chairwoman Keiser. 
Budget Votes 
Moderator Murphy called for a motion to approve the general Town Budget. 
A motion was made by Council Vice President Mary Meagher with second by Council President Kristine Trocki to approve the general Town budget in the amount of $9,729,080.00. There was no discussion.
Moderator Murphy called for a motion to approve the School Department Budget. 
A motion was made by Councilor Blake Dickinson with second by Councilor Eugene Mihaly to adopt the recommended School Department Budget for Fiscal Year 2013-2014 for $11,988,502.00.  There was no discussion.  
Moderator Murphy stated there are two motions pending; we will take them in the order made. If there are no questions or comments, we can proceed to a vote.     
Moderator Murphy called for a voice vote on the motion to adopt the general Town Budget, asking all those in favor to say “Yes”; “Yes” and all those opposed to say “No” (there were no negative votes). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
Moderator Murphy called for a voice vote on the motion to adopt the School Department Budget, asking all those in favor to say “Yes”; “Yes” and all those opposed to say “No” (there were no negative votes). Voted unanimously in the affirmative. [Applause]
Moderator Murphy called for a motion to adopt the combined Town and School Department budget. 
A motion was made by Council President Kristine Trocki with second by Councilor Eugene Mihaly to adopt the combined Town budget and School Department budget for a total budget of $21,717,582.00. There was no discussion. Moderator Murphy called a vote on the entire budget asking all those in favor to say “Yes”; “Yes” and all those opposed to say “No”; “No” (one negative vote). Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. [Applause]
Moderator Murphy entertained a motion to waive the reading of the Resolutions, No. 1 through No. 4, as published on Page 11 of the Budget pamphlets. 
A motion was made by Council President Kristine Trocki with second by Councilor Blake Dickinson to waive the reading of Resolution 1 through Resolution 4. There was no discussion. Moderator Murphy called for a voice vote asking all those in favor to say “Yes”; “Yes” and all those opposed to say “No” (there were no negative votes). Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Resolution Number 1 – Sewer Line Frontage Tax Rate – at a rate not to exceed .68 cents per linear foot. 
Resolution Number 2 – Borrowing in Anticipation of Taxes - in an amount not to exceed $1,000,000. 
Resolution Number 3 – Disposition of Collected Back Taxes - for placement in the General Fund. 
Resolution Number 4 – Setting the Tax Rate –  assessment and collection of a tax on the ratable real estate and tangible personal property in an amount not less than $18,349,874.00 or not less than $8.75 nor more than $9.00 per thousand dollars of assessed valuation. 
Moderator Murphy called for a motion to adopt the Resolutions and set the tax rate. Per Vice President Meagher only the amount in Resolution 4 must be read.  

A motion was made by Council Vice President Mary Meagher with second by Council President Kristine Trocki to adopt the Resolutions and collect a tax on the ratable real estate and tangible personal property in an amount not less than $18,349,874.00 or not less than $8.75 nor more than $9.00 per thousand dollars of assessed valuation. There was no discussion. Moderator Murphy called for a voice vote asking all those in favor to say “Yes”; “Yes” and all those opposed to say “No”; (there were no negative votes). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   
Adjournment
Moderator Murphy entertained a motion to adjourn.

A motion was made by Councilor Thomas Tighe with second by Councilor Eugene Mihaly to adjourn the Financial Town Meeting. There was no discussion. Moderator Murphy called for a voice vote of all those in favor by saying “Yes”; “Yes” and all those opposed by saying “No” (there were no negative votes). Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

The Financial Town Meeting was adjourned at 7:22 p.m. 
Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
 


Town Moderator
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